Health Annual Review Minutes

Tuesday, February 2, 2010


The Health Annual Review Meeting took place in the GCMS Middle School conference room on Tuesday, February 2, 2010 at 7:40 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Chad Acree, Karen Cox, Amy Doman, Betty Goembel, Jim Lewis, Cindy Petersen, Sharon Pool, Angie Testory, and Tammy Zehr.  Each grade level reported on the status of their health curriculum for the 2009-2010 school year.

Kindergarten:  Angie Testory reported that the kindergarten is focusing on dental health, nutrition, as well as hand washing and proper health habits.  The kindergarten also utilizes the McGruff  “Just Say No” program on drugs.  The Weekly Reader provides a lot of the health curriculum at this level.  

First Grade:  Ms. Petersen said that the first grades are spending a lot of time focusing on the importance of eating breakfast each day.  They also discuss healthy and nutritious breakfasts.  The first grade teachers also monitor the students’ lunches in the cafeteria.  They are working to teach the students proper eating habits, and are trying to reinforce the idea that processed sugar should be kept at a minimum in their diets. The first grade also covers a unit on dental health.  (Good lead in after the sugar discussion!)  The Weekly Reader has been a good source for the first grade health curriculum.  The articles cover topics such as:  dental care, safety, health issues, etc.  

Second Grade:  Tammy Zehr state that the second grade curriculum focuses on nutrition.  They learn the parts of the food pyramid, which leads into the teaching of healthy meals.  The “Time for Kids” magazine is provided for the students for their social studies curriculum.  But it also has articles that center on health, which reinforces the concepts that are taught in the classroom.  Tammy said that the health lessons are supplemented by short lessons and activities on the Activboard.  The second grade classes also have stations in that classrooms that tie in with their weekly reading stories.  The teachers are able to integrate health lessons into these centers, as well.  The second grade curriculum also covers the human body.  The students learn about bones, muscles, the heart, lungs, and the digestive system.  Other topics that are covered are:  bike safety, stranger danger, and fire safety.  Hand washing is emphasized, and the students have hand sanitizers to use in class.  Tammy also reported that the second graders have a yearly tour of the hospital.  The students learn about all of the parts of the hospital, including the nutrition and meal planning.

Third Grade: (Report added from individual meeting.)  Courtney Hohulin reported that the third grade utilizes a workbook called, “Staying Healthy:  Take Care of Yourself.”  It covers the five basic areas of health, which include, body systems, keeping fit, nutrition, safety, and self-esteem/bullying/social skills.  The health curriculum is integrated with the science curriculum.  The third grade often teaches a science chapter, and then a health chapter.  Courtney also hopes to incorporate some of the health information from the recent articles from “Educational Leadership” that she received into her curriculum.
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Fourth Grade:       Karen Cox explained that the fourth grade spends the year on learning about the various systems of the body.  They build on what has been learned in the second and third grade, and they go into greater depth with each system.  The curriculum also covers lessons on the importance of exercise and healthy eating.  The fourth grade also has a program that is called, “Too Good for Drugs.”  The students have had lessons on the proper way to cough, sneeze, and wash their hands.  Once again, hand 

sanitizers within the class are used through out the day, though Karen said that the students are instructed as to the importance of a thorough hand washing in between the sanitizer use.  

Fifth Grade:  Mrs. Goembel reported that the fifth grade also utilizes the program called, “Too Good for Drugs.” Sue Berry teaches the program.  The curriculum includes goal setting, decision-making, peer pressure, tobacco, and finding appropriate mentors. At the fifth grade level, a lot of the curriculum is covered in the Science textbook, though the Weekly Reader is used as a supplement.  They cover healthy eating habits and spend a good portion of time learning about nutrients, and how they affect health.  This week, the fifth grade students will have their “physical awareness” presentation.  Gene Everett will be meeting with the boys, and the nurse will have the discussion with the girls.  The fifth grade is also highlighting the importance of hand sanitizing.  Betty said that since she has a student whose dad is a pharmacist, she has a giant bottle of hand sanitizer for her students.  By the time the students reach the fifth grade, they should know the importance of good health habits!

Sixth Grade Health:  Chad Acree teaches the sixth grade health class.  All sixth graders are required to take the nine-week program.  The curriculum includes a study of the emotional and mental health of people.  Body systems are also covered at this level.  Another portion of the sixth grade health curriculum covers the six essential nutrients.  This study includes detailed information on the food pyramid, and also covers healthy eating.  The students learn more about fiber and why the body needs nutrients for good health.

Seventh Grade:  Amy Doman reported on the health curriculum at the seventh grade level.  Once again, all seventh grade students are required to take this nine-week health class.  The curriculum covers conflict and violence resolution, drugs, and smoking.  The reproductive system is also learned.  At the end of this segment, the school nurse comes to class and makes a presentation to the students on STDs.  

High School:  Jim Lewis teaches the health class that is a required semester course at the sophomore level.  The class focuses on decision-making skills as well as refusal skills.  The curriculum also covers goal setting, and conflict resolution.  A large portion of the health curriculum at this level centers on nutrition.  After learning about what actually comprises good nutrition in a daily diet, and the students examine their personal diets for 
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a period of a few days.  Mr. Lewis helps them to see how they could improve their eating habits from this experience.  


After each grade level gave their reports, the committee had a discussion on some topics of concern.  It was brought up that the continuation of p.e. each day for every student is a vital part of our program for the health of our students.  Mrs. Testory stated that she would love to see the kindergarten students receive another ten minutes of p.e. 

each day.  While we discussed the difficulty in scheduling, she said that currently the students only receive twenty minutes.  Often times, ten minutes are taken up with classroom organization and warm-ups.  Another ten minutes would allow for more physical activity.  Sharon Pool gave the teachers an article from the December 2009/January 2010 Educational Leadership magazine called, “Do Our Kids Have a Nature-Deficit Disorder?”  It also discusses the importance of outside activity.  


Another suggestion that was brought up was that perhaps we could look at the menus from other school districts in order to get a variety of meals for our students.  Obviously with the budget issues that we are experiencing, it is very difficult to find affordable meals.  But perhaps other schools may have varied ideas for other balanced menus that we could benefit from.  
The health teachers will also receive copies of the articles from Ed. Leadership that were handed out at the CCC meeting.  They are titled, ”Finding Our Way Back to Healthy Eating,” and “Taking Charge of School Wellness.”

